
Special Called Meeting – Lumberton City Hall
Summary of Minutes

February 13, 2018
The Board of Education for the Public Schools of Robeson County convened in a special called meeting on February 13, 2018 - 6:00 P.M. – Lumberton City Hall, Lumberton, NC.  The following members were present:

Peggy Wilkins-Chavis, Chairperson

Craig Lowry

Steve Martin

Randy Lawson
Loistine DeFreece
Charles Bullard
Brenda Fairley-Ferebee
Mike Smith

Dwayne Smith

John Campbell 
Brian Freeman 

Also in attendance were:  Interim Superintendent, Dr. Shanita Wooten; Dr. Thomas Benson, Dr. Robert Locklear, Dr. Elizabeth Younce, Assistant Superintendents; and Attorney Jessica Scott.  Attorney Grady Hunt – (Via Telephone); and Erica Setzer, Chief Finance Officer – (was absent). 
ORDER OF BUSINESS

1.
Call to Order:  Chairperson Peggy Wilkins-Chavis.
2.
Invocation:  Ms. Brenda Fairley-Ferebee.
3.
Adoption of the Agenda:  Chairperson Peggy Wilkins-Chavis.  
The Board approved the revised agenda.

4.
Approval of Minutes – Open Session:  The Board unanimously

approved the taped open session minutes of January 9, 2018.
5.
INFORMATION ITEMS
A.
Public Comments
#1.
Mr. Ken Brandt – Respectfully yield.
#2.
Ms. Kim McNeill, spoke to the Board about public safety in the Public 

Schools of Robeson County.  She spoke about some issues that has gone on 
and she said there should have more done by resource officers, teachers, 
assistant principals, principal, etc.  She said these folks should monitor the 
hallways because what has taken place is unnecessary. Ms. McNeill talked about  

students leaving school going to daycare and hungry after leaving the schools.

She said teachers need to be trained better, resource officers, and others in 

order to do their job and if they cannot do their job then they need to be fired and 

bring in someone else to do it.
#3.
Mr. Jeff McNeill, parent of four children, talked about the land purchase for Red Springs High School a few years ago for a sports complex.  He said that was swept under the rug for a few years.  Mr. McNeill talked about children playing on fields that were deemed unsafe but were allowed to practice on them, so if they are deemed unsafe do not use them.  He said steps have been made to start the sports complex process but underlying things seem to be an issue.  We have no completion or start dates that I am aware of.  Mr. McNeill said the complex plans should include softball/baseball, football, track and tennis courts, LED lighting, etc.  He said this is still the only high school in the county without a complex and we should not have to come to this board and beg for something that should have been done many years ago.  Mr. McNeill talked about the HVAC and plumbing issues at all schools and if there are not enough people to do the job, then hire contractors or hire new people.  We are paying employees to do a job.  Mr. McNeill said we are better than what people are assuming we are so, let’s show them and unite this board and do what is best for the children in public education.
B.
Students of Excellence
Dr. Robert Locklear, Assistant Superintendent of Curriculum, Instruction and Accountability, introduced the area Chambers of Commerce for Lumberton High School, Early College High School and Fairmont High School, who presented the awards.


AIG Students of Excellence Winners 2018

Lumberton Area Chamber of Commerce Representative Mr. Jay Britt
Lumberton High School:

9th
Matthew Cutbush

10th
Elijah Hammonds

11th
Alexandria Simpson

12th
Elijah Lewis

Lumberton Area Chamber of Commerce Representative Mr. Jay Britt 
Early College High School:
9th
Charles Johnson III

10th 
Kayla Biggins

11th
Jacob Stewart

12th
Vicky Lin

13th
Nathalie Vargas

Fairmont Area Chamber of Commerce Representative Ms. Sharon Breeden
Fairmont High School: 
9th
Perry Brooks Jr.

10th
Dylan Jackson

11th
Angel Love

12th
Destiny McMillian

Dr. Locklear thanked everyone for their attendance.
C.
PSRC Blue Ribbon Awards
Interim Superintendent Dr. Shanita Wooten introduced Mr. David Scott a UNCP Communications Intern who helped present some prestigious awards to Ms. Tasha Oxendine.  He read that the school public relations professionals across the state were recently honored for the products of their craft during the North Carolina School Public Relations Association’s (NCSPRA) annual Blue Ribbon Awards for Effective Communications celebration at the O. Henry Hotel in Greensboro. Thirty-eight school districts were recognized for outstanding work and received a total of 306 awards in eight categories. The Public Schools of Robeson County walked away with 13 Blue Ribbon Awards and one final extra which was announced that day - The awards included:
Digital Media Engagement
PSRC Website - Vital Link After Hurricane – Gold Award
Electronic Media
All About Heart – Gold Award
Excellence in Writing
Students Challenged by Building Computers – Bronze Award
Marketing
Back to School Celebration 2017 Marketing Campaign – Silver Award
 
Photography
East Robeson Primary Color Run – Gold Award – Taken by Matt Howington, 3rd grade teacher  
Victory Medallion for West Lumberton – Gold Award – by Tasha Oxendine
Robeson Early College Watches Eclipse – Silver Award – by Bobby Locklear
"Hairspray" in All Its Splendor – Silver Award – Tasha Oxendine
 
Special Events/Programs
Back to School Celebration – Gold Award
PSRC Caring & Sharing Event – Gold Award
Project Graduation – Gold Award
Very Special Arts – Gold Award
Bus Drivers Recognized for Rescue Effort – Silver Award
In addition, the Public Schools of Robeson County won a “Best of the Best” Award in the Electronic Media category for the All About Heart video which Tasha Oxendine shot at Lumberton Junior High in February of last year.  The entry was considered by the contest judges as the top entry in the state for the Electronic Media category. the “Best of the Best,” is a designation that celebrates the best overall entry in each category: The 8 Best of the Best Awards were also featured last week in the NCASA “In the Know” Newsletter. 
A Blue Ribbon Award is the highest honor a school district can receive from the North Carolina School Public Relations Association.  The award recognizes excellence in school communications and public relations in eight categories:  digital media engagement, electronic media, excellence in writing, image/graphic design, marketing, photography, publications (print and electronic), and special events and programs.  
 Members of the Georgia School Public Relations Association judged the entries.  There are three award levels:  gold, silver, and bronze.  The judges score entries based on content, quality, effectiveness, and overall impression. 
The Blue Ribbon Awards ceremony featured Dr. James Merrill, retiring superintendent of the Wake County Public School System and 2016-2017 North Carolina Superintendent of the Year, as the keynote speaker.  W. Jeffrey Booker, superintendent of Gaston County Schools and superintendent liaison for NCSPRA, offered congratulatory remarks on behalf of the state’s school superintendents.
D.
Inclement Weather Calendar Update/Proposal
Mr. Bobby Locklear, Director of Testing, said he included in the board packet information on the last weather incidents on January 17 and 18.  He said January 17 was made an optional teacher workday which there will be no time to be made up by teachers.  Mr. Locklear said on January 18 the entire school district was closed, therefore, we used our last day for students with the banked time on January 18.  He said if anything else happens there is no more banked time for students.  He said January 18, teachers, 10 month staff, and some 11 month staff, an optional teacher workday will be added to the end of the school year June 18. Mr. Locklear said that takes care of teachers, 10 month, etc. but does not take care of 12 month employees.  He said there is no more Saturdays available for 12 month employees to make up time, so therefore, 12 month employees will have to take a day for January 18.
Board Member Loistine DeFreece asked a question about visiting the option of starting exams prior to the Christmas break.  She said Cumberland County Schools has looked at this and the board is considering it as well as Nash-Rocky Mount Schools.  She said because of instruction and school improvement that some of these schools believe that changing the calendar would benefit the students, teachers.  Ms. DeFreece asked if the administration would look at this and give some feedback on it.

Mr. Locklear said the calendar committee met once already and is scheduled to meet tomorrow as well.  He said one of the options that will be addressed is a flexibility calendar to address some of the issues similar to the other school districts, and Johnston County Schools is looking at the same.

E.
Testing Update
Mr. Bobby Locklear, Director of Testing, talked about some testing updates regarding summer school testing and remediation guidelines for the 2017-2018 school year.  He said there is not more re-testing.  Mr. Locklear said DPI does offer the opportunity to provide testing outside of the school year.  Mr. Locklear said the committee met in December and talked about a plan if this is what they wanted to do with the board’s approval.  He said this is optional and not required, but any student who takes it and passes it will be counted in the school proficiencies.  Mr. Locklear said one day is set aside and that is June 11 for remediation; elementary and middle schools will test on June 12 and 14,  High schools have set aside funds for credit recovery which will test the week of June 19 – 20.  He said there is no plans for transportation.  Lunch will not be provided but snacks will be provided.  Mr. Locklear asked that this be approved so the plan can be sent to DPI for approval for testing.
Board Member John Campbell asked why there will be no transportation provided.  Mr. Locklear said because it is optional and they do not know which kids would be going and there would not be enough time to map it out.  Board Member Campbell talked about homes where there is no transportation available but those kids may want to be tested as well, and why not lunch.  It does not cost anything to feed the kids.  Board Member Loistine DeFreece said she thinks it does not cost anything to feed the students, and she is more concerned about students getting breakfast rather than lunch because they need to be ready to test.  She also said if transportation is not going to be provided why remediate.  She said if we pay someone to work and the students are not there it is defeating the purpose.  Mr. Locklear said the only people who will be paid would be the high school staff because they will be working credit recovery, and elementary and middle school teachers will already be working because of teacher workdays, and there would be no cost at this point to the student or the district.  Board Member Brenda F. Ferebee asked how many people participated last school year.  Mr. Locklear said it was less than 1,000.  Board Member Ferebee said teachers say students perform better if they have a meal – breakfast and what will we have to do to implement breakfast.  Interim Superintendent Dr. Wooten said they can explore that option with Mr. Fred McKinnon and see what could be done.  She said last year snacks were provided.  Mr. Locklear said he thinks those snacks were provided prior to test taking.  Board Member Ferebee said the parents need to be notified (one on one to those you will be dealing with) ahead of time that they must provide transportation for the child.  Mr. Locklear said one of the components is that written letters to parents will go out.  Chairperson Chavis said she is concerned about children getting to school to get tested, especially with parents that work every day.  Mr. Locklear said they will not know those numbers until after the kids complete testing and the turnaround time to map that out.  Interim Superintendent Dr. Wooten said it is easier when working with read to achieve.  Board Member Ferebee asked will there be funds to provide transportation.  Mr. Locklear said the committee can ask Ms. Setzer if there are any funding options during that time.  Board Member Craig Lowry said at the end of the 3-8 grade testing, and trying to plot those students on the map with the time frame there is not enough time to do that.  He did ask to check about the breakfast, and come back with a cost of what transportation would be.  Board Member Lowry said we would probably have to run the complete route to see where they are, and save one child we need to get that student there.  Board Member Ferebee suggested bus stops at locations.  Mr. Locklear said this particular testing will be done at their home school.
Mr. Bobby also talked about the testing update of the latest results of the elementary and middle school bench marks.  Mr. Locklear highlighted on some of the things he thought were important.  He said we still have a lot of students trying to finish up on benchmarks because of the flu and illnesses.  Mr. Locklear said there were improvements in grades 3 and 8 math and grades 5 and 8 science, improvements in grade 9 ELA, declines in grades 7 math and grade 4 ELA.  Mr. Locklear gave a copy of the latest data results to the school board with explanations.
Board Member Brian Freeman asked about improvements, what does it measure at 1/10 of point.  Mr. Locklear said the improvement in those two grade levels are the number of questions kids got right.  He said in those four subject areas we were able to say the kids got more questions right – averaging of 1½ percentage increase in those five areas.  Board Member Freeman asked what is the decline.  Mr. Locklear said with grade 7 math it was about the same averaging 1½ percent.  He said grade 4 ELA’s decline was almost 13 percent and they believe the reason was as it progressed to the last benchmark is that the text is more complex and the questions are more in depth.  Mr. Locklear said as we move forward we will see an increase in complexity of those passages.  Board Member Freeman said the improvement is not significant so my child as far as curriculum and instruction is supposed to see a decline in a small amount in improvement so that is a red flag that our students need help.  What kind of strategies and remediation plans do we have because when I see very minimum improvement and decline, that it is a great concern to me.
Board Member Ferebee asked if there were any that went above the state.  Mr. Locklear said benchmarks are locally developed so there is no comparison to the state.  
6.
The Board set aside policy and approved the revised calendar for weather make-up days as presented by Mr. Bobby Locklear.
F.
Policy Committee Report/Update

Interim Superintendent Dr. Shanita Wooten said in the past few months there has been conversation about the policies that are on the PSRC website.  She said she reached out to the North Carolina School Boards Association, Ms. Janine Murphy, and discussed with her some concerns with our board policies.  Interim Superintendent Dr. Wooten said if you review some of them they out-of-date.  She said Janine Murphy suggested that we complete a policy compliance review of our policies to let us know what is required, what is recommended, and what is optional.  She said they would review our policies section by section and compare them with General Statues and what we need to have in them.  Interim Superintendent Dr. Wooten said in the past few years around 2010 we reached out to the School Boards Association and they said some policies were updated and adopted, however, over time those policies were not actually added to the website and due to the hurricane we lost those that were in the actual bound copy we had at the central office, so we are not aware of those that were updated under Dr. Jackson and Mr. Gaskins.  She said they suggested if we wanted to reach out to them to do the custom policy manual they can do the audit and compare what we do have and what we need and walk us through step by step to do an update of our policy.  Interim Superintendent Dr. Wooten said at that point where we need to be we can then go in and add policies as need be for different topics, at this point the policy manual needs to be updated before adding something to it.  She said Janine Murphy said we have two options – starting with just policies to review/compliance review which would cost $10,000.00, and the custom policy manual update would be to review, analyze the policies, create the drafts, and track the process of the first and second reading, adoption to the board and adding to the website is $29,900.00.  Interim Superintendent Wooten said she is asking to allow us to move forward with the policy updates, work closely with the School Boards Association so we can bring our policies up to compliance.
Board Member Loistine DeFreece said the last time the update was done it required lots of hours of the board going through policies first, and then it was extended to them, but with the second option that cut out some of that.  Interim Superintendent Dr. Wooten said that was part of the issue which they did the compliance review and we did receive certain policies, but Dr. Jackson had to go step by step and put together a committee and that took a lot of time.  She said Janine Murphy said option two would help with that as well as having a person designated in the district to make sure those policies are updated to the PSRC website and it was suggested we start with the student policies, curriculum, personnel, finance, which are sections 3000, 4000, and 5000, then go to the other sections that are not used as often.  Interim Superintendent Dr. Wooten said committees would be put together at the central office in those certain areas, etc.
Board Member DeFreece asked Interim Superintendent Dr. Wooten which option did she prefer.  She said option two because the policies need to be worked on and make sure we have a solid foundation with their guidance so the policies can be maintained year after year.

Board Member Mike Smith asked about the review and that it was his understanding that the School Boards Association was supposed to send us the updates and general statues that were mandatory.  Interim Superintendent Dr. Wooten said we do still receive updates several times a year, however the person designated to do that, over time it went from person to person, and the website was not kept up to date, so if we do that now someone will keep up with the policies once in it is place.
Board Member Ferebee said at the time we contracted the School Boards Association they were supposed to keep up with that in the event something happened, we could go back to them and obtain that information.  She said we paid several thousand dollars for that to be done and I did not think the contract was up and that was her understanding.  Interim Superintendent Dr. Wooten said she reached out to them when she came to the central office and things have changed laws, policies, etc.  She said Janine Murphy said in early 2010 the school system contracted with the NCSBA and at some point they were not updated on the website and they said we were supposed to have a point person in the PSRC that is responsible for letting them know what needs to be updated.  Board Member Ferebee said that is not what the contract said that they said we would gather the info first and Dr. Jackson would filter to them, then they would put the policy together and send everything back and update us each time a new law came into play and Dr. Jackson or the designed person would come back to the board and give us that information.
Interim Superintendent Dr. Wooten said she understands that but at this point we need to make sure we are in compliance, and I believe we need to start and do a complete compliance review and these were the options given to me or either have them help us with a customized copy.  Board Member Ferebee asked if we have a copy of the contract.  Interim Superintendent Dr. Wooten said that was in 2010 and we do not have a copy and Janine Murphy did not mention an old contract.
Attorney Grady Hunt said he does not have a copy from 2010 and he agrees with Interim Superintendent Dr. Wooten that we need to make sure we have that.  He said Dr. Jackson did that and we need to make sure our policies are up to date.  Board Member Ferebee said she would like to know about the contract.  Interim Superintendent Dr. Wooten said she does not believe that was a continuing contract that she thinks it was a contract to provide a service, and even if we do the customized policy at $29,000 it provides the customized policy manual update and after that each year we will have to pay $2,000 to $3,000 to get the updates annually it is not a continuous contract.
Attorney Hunt said the first thing to do is go through by August and that way we will have a regular contact on our policies with the School Board’s Association.

Interim Superintendent Dr. Wooten said we could bring it back next month.

School Board Member Craig Lowry said the main difference between one and two is two will do the writing, etc. where in one we basically sit down and write the policies, etc. and if we can get this clarified as to what the contract would be I think we would get better quality and quicker with option two.  He said looking at 2010 we are sitting here with not having policies and we need them and we need to move forward with this.
The board asked Interim Superintendent Dr. Wooten to bring it back that tonight is information.

G.
Construction Committee Report/Update

Interim Superintendent Dr. Wooten introduced Mr. Chad Cronin with sfL+a Architects who gave an update on where we are with design/planning and master plan.  Mr. Cronin said the central office design is pending some ongoing issues.  He presented two versions of a central office design - A & B.  The models presented included in the plan were: the Board of Education, Historic Schoolhouse, Planetarium, Maintenance Operations, Vehicle Maintenance Facility, Child Nutrition Services Storage Facility, Long Term Bus Storage, Future Expansion, and Solar Collection Array (Energy Positive Model).

Mr. Cronin said next week there will be meeting to discuss the model demographic study.  He said most of this information Interim Superintendent Dr. Wooten and staff have already have been working on it and that will probably be a four to six week turn around period to get the base modeling.  He presented a master plan of immediate data needs based on data collection and analysis completed as of January 1, 2018 as follows:
GIS – Attendance areas for all schools
GIS – Completed geocodes or digital student data suitable for geocoding (TIMS)
Feeder Patterns – By table (preferred) or by attendance area maps
School Capacities.

Mr. Cronin also presented a K-8 Prototype School plan which is shown below.
He talked about how this would be done and the process.

[image: image1.jpg]ROBESON COUNTY K-8 SPACE PROGRAM

ES/MS Population Current DPI/950 SFLA/1,250
ES Population 350 450
MS Population 600 800
Total # of Sudents 950 1250 34%
Total Core Capacity 950
K-8 School Space Program
ELEMENTARY (PK-5) CLASSROOMS Unit SqFt: Qty: SqFt: Qty: SqFt: Notes:
Pre-K Classrooms @ 1200 SF 1200 sf 3 3600 4 4800
Kindergarten Classrooms @ 1200 SF 1200 sf 4 4800 6 7200
Grade 1 Classrooms @ 1000 SF 1000 sf 3 3000 4 4000
Grade 2-3 Classrooms @ 1000 SF 1000 sf 7 7000 9 9000
Grade 4-5 Classrooms @ 9500 SF 950 sf 4 3800 5 4750
21 22200 28 29750  DPifor 350 16 students/CR
MIDDLE GRADES (6-8) CLASSROOMS
Math/Science Classrooms @ 1000 SF 1000 sf 0 2 2000
LA/SS/Math Classrooms @ 850 SF 850 sf 18 15300 24 20400
Science Classrooms @ 1100 SF + Prep 1100 sf 6 6600 6 6600
Sub-total: 24 21900 32 29000  DPIfor 600 25 students/regular CR's
SMALL GROUP/EXCEPTIONAL
Resource Rooms @ 450 SF 450 sf 4 1800 5 2250
Exceptional S/C @ 1200 SF 1200 sf 2 2400 3 3600  DPIfor 950 158/EX CR
Sub-total: sf 6 4200 8 5850
ARTS/COMPUTER
Art w/ 200 SF Storage 1200 sf 1 1400 1 1400
Music/Band w/ Storage 1600 sf 1 1600 1 1600
Music w/ Storage 1500 sf 1 1000 1 1000
Dance/Drama 1800 sf 1 1800 1 1800
Computer Classroom @1000 SF 1000 sf 0 0 1 1000
Art/Project Room @ 1200 SF (Elem) 1200 sf 1 1200 1 1200
Sub-total: sf 5 7000 6 8000  DPIfor 950 180 A&C
VOCATIONAL
Keyboarding Lab 1000 sf 1 1000 1 1000
Exploratory Labs 1400 sf 2 2800 3 4200  DPIfor 950 316 Voc
Sub-total: sf 3 3800 4 5200
Sub-total teach spaces 59 59100 78 77800
Students/classroom 16.1017 16.0256
MEDIA CENTER
Media RLV (5 SF/(365)Stu & SF) 3000 sf 1 3000 5000
Support Spaces 1800 sf 1 1800 1800
Sub-total: sf 2 4800 6800
FOOD SERVICE
Dining (No. of Servings (3) & SF) 2800 sf 1 4433 1 5800
Kitchen 2208 sf 1 2208 1 2650  Added 20%
Serving Lines (NO. and SF) 620 sf 3 1860 4 2480 3 serving lines for 950, assumed 4 for 1250
Sub-total: sf 5 8501 6 10930
PHYSICAL EDUCATION
Gym (including Lockers) 10000 sf 1 10000 1 10000
Auxiliary Gym 0 sf 0 0 0 0
Health/PE Classrooms 0 sf 0 0 0 0
PE/Multipurpose (+ Storage) (Elem) 4650 sf 1 4650 1 4650
Sub-total: sf 14650 2 14650
AUDITORIUM
Seating (NO. and SF) 10 sf 380 3420 450 4500  DPI 9sf/seat?? Not sure % needed to seat
Stage/Dressing/Storage 0 sf 0] 0 2500
Lobby 0 sf 0 0 1000
Sub-total: 3420 8000
ADMINISTRATION, MISCELLANEOUS
Principal 200 sf 1 200 1 200
Assistant Principal 150 sf 2 300 3 450  Added (1) additional
Reception 400 sf 1 400 1 400
Secretary 150 sf 2 300 2 300
Sims 150 sf 1 150 1 150
Health 200 sf 1 200 1 200
Office Work Room 269 sf 1 269 1 300  Added 20%
Conference 250 sf 1 250 2 203 Added 20%
Records 169 sf 1 169 1 203 Added 20%
Office Storage 169 sf 1 169 1 360  Added 20%
Guidance Room 300 sf 1 300 1 300
Office/Testing @ 150 SF 150 sf 3 450 4 600  Added (1) additional
Other Student Services 200 sf 1 200 1 1620  Added 20%
Team Office/Workrooms 1350 sf 1 1350 2 720  Added 20%
Teacher Lounge(s) 600 sf 1 600 1 120  Added 20%
Itinerant Teacher Office (Elem) 100 sf 2 200 4 400 Added (2)
Book Storage 925 sf 1 925 1 1290  Added 20%
General Storage/Receiving 1075 sf 1 1075 1 2056  Added 20%
Commons (Middle) 1713 sf 1 1713 1 1713
Resource Officer (Middle) 150 sf 1 150 1 150
Sub-total: 9370 11734.2
COLLABORATION SPACE: 0 12000
Total Net Sf 99841 141914 nsf
Circulation, Toilets & Mech. @ 35% 34944.4 49670 sf




A slide presentation was shown to the board with proposed projects of a central office, school, and a master plan.
7.
ACTION ITEMS
A.
Financial Report 
Mr. Hugh McIIwain, Auditor, presented the financial report for the month.  Motion to approve the financial report presented.  The Board approved the motion.
B.
Budget Amendments
Mr. Hugh McIIwain presented the Budget Amendments for the month.  Motion to approve the Budget Amendments presented.  The Board approved the motion.

Board Member Dwayne Smith asked that information be brought back to the next meeting regarding buses, vehicles, etc.  He said there needs to be a finance meeting as well.

Ms. Laura Oxendine Taylor, concerned citizen, talked about the plans for the school system that were presented.  She said she came from a school system with similar plans and it was horrible.  She asked the board to look at other plans before making a decision and protecting the historical schools and that you find funding that will improve the schools in each area to improve construction.
Board Member Ferebee said an overall study is being done.

8.
Motion that the Board of Education for the Public Schools of Robeson County go into closed session for the purposes of discussing certified and classified personnel (N.C. Gen. Stat. §143-318.11(a)(1)(6); and student transfers (N. C. Gen. Stat. §115C-402 and N. C. Gen. Stat. §143-318.11(a)(1)); and to consult with the attorney retained by the board in order to preserve the attorney/client privilege between the attorney and the Board of Education for the Public Schools of Robeson County N. C. Gen. Stat. §143.318.11(a)(1)(3).  The Board approved the motion.
9.
Motion to come out of closed session.  The Board approved the motion.
10.
Motion to approve closed session minutes of January 9, 2018.  The 
Board approved the motion.
11.
Motion to approve personnel as amended.  The Board approved the
 motion.

Motion to adjourn.

12.
There was a motion and a second to re-convene the meeting.  The Board 

approved the motion.  

Interim Superintendent Dr. Shanita Wooten announced the following additional 
personnel:   Mr. Mike Brill – South Robeson High School - Part-Time Behavioral 
Specialist, and Mr. Kelly Williamson - Head Football Coach – Lumberton High 
School.
Motion to adjourn.

Respectfully submitted,
Peggy Wilkins-Chavis, Chairperson                                                                  
Interim Superintendent Dr. Shanita Wooten, Secretary
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